
March 7, 2016 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, March 7, 2016, at 7:30 p.m. 
at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of 
Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter and Mr. 
Ethan Demme.  Mr. Glenn Eberly and Mr. Corey Meyer were absent. Also present was  
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.    
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Kara Kalupson, East Lampeter Township Stormwater Coordinator 
Roger Fry, 21 South Hershey Avenue, Leola, representing Pinnacle 
Andy Fletcher, 679 East Ross Street, Lancaster, PA, representing Pinnacle 
Larry Eby, 1480 Ironstone Drive, representing ELA Ironstone Homes 
Lynn Commero, Lancaster Newspapers 
Sandy Kime, ELA Group, representing Ironstone Homes 
Judy Rice, 2302 Starlite Drive 
David Martin, 350 Sunlite Circle 
Jeff Cutler, 67 Cambridge Village, East Lampeter Township Tax Collector 
 
March 7, 2016 Executive Session 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Board held an executive session prior to tonight’s meeting to 
discuss an issues related to the bargaining unit. 
 
Minutes of the February 8, 2016 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
February 8, 2016 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve 
the minutes as presented.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and the motion was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $552,344.66 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
the amount was a payment in the amount of $24,554.83 to Oceanport for road salt, a payment in 
the amount of $17,880.55 to City of Lancaster for quarterly sewer charges, a payment in the 
amount of $3,518.84 to Eagle Disposal for dumpsters and disposal of debris from Gibbons park 
at Nolt’s Mill, a payment in the amount of $60,000.00 ($15,000 each) to the Township’s 4 fire 
companies for 1st quarter contributions, a payment in the amount of $64,000.00 to Morgan 
Stanley for MMO pension plan contributions ($9,400 to Non-Uniform and $55,000 to Police) 
and a payment in the amount of $18,605.00 to PA Chiefs of Police Association for updates to 
Live Scan equipment. 



 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to approve the payment of 
the bills as listed in the amount of $552,344.66.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Presentation re: MS4 Program – Kara Kalupson, Stormwater Management Coordinator 
 
Chairman Blowers introduced Ms. Kara Kalupson the Township’s Stormwater Management 
Coordinator. Ms. Kalupson presented the annual summary for the 2015 MS4 Stormwater Permit.  
She discussed the new permit timetable, the minimum control measures (MCM), the DEP 
Inspection Report, The Chesapeake Bay Pollution Reduction Plan and the goals for 2016.  She 
stated that the Township’s new permit was issued on April 1, 2015 and will expire March 31, 
2020. She stated that the Township needs to submit the Chesapeake Bay Pollution Reduction Plan 
by March 31, 2016 to DEP. She stated that the annual reports are due every year by June 31st to 
DEP with required documents proving the Township is meeting requirements of the permit.  She 
also stated that the Notice of Intent for obtaining a new permit will be due September 30, 2019. 
 
She reviewed ways the Township’s has been meeting their MCM’s.  She reviewed MCM #1: 
Public Education & Outreach requirement includes quarterly newsletter articles, distribution of 
flyers with building permits, stormwater information at the Flory Park Kiosk, an article in the Mill 
Creek Preservation Association newsletter, and sponsoring a hole in the Pequea Creek Miniature 
Golf Fundraiser.  She reviewed MCM #2: Public Participation & Involvement includes allowing 
public feedback on ordinance reviews, soliciting community involvement in reporting illicit 
discharges, implementing the Stormwater Management Plan and conducting public meetings to 
discuss the Stormwater Management Plans.  She reviewed MCM #3: Illicit Discharge Detection & 
Elimination including the detailed MS4 Area map showing pipes, inlets, detention basins, 
infiltration trenches and outfalls, the inspections of outfalls by Township staff, and education 
outreach on illicit discharge by an annual newsletter article.  She reviewed MCM #4: Construction 
Site Runoff Control including the Memorandum of Understanding with the Lancaster County 
Conservation District (LCCD), engineers attending the pre-construction meetings and forwarding 
construction activity complaints to LCCD.  She reviewed MCM #5: Post Construction Stormwater 
Control including encouraging the use of Low Impact Development practices (LID) and insuring 
adequate operations of stormwater BMPs installed after March 10, 2003. She reviewed MCM #6: 
Pollution Prevention & Good Housekeeping including written BMPs for all municipal operations, 
written policies and procedures for all O&M activities, and employee training which included six 
training programs in 2015 and continued training every year. 
 
She discussed the November 2015 DEP Audit of the MS4 program.  She stated that suggestions 
including continuing with the mapping program, continued BMP inspections and enforcement of 
ordinance, continued written procedures and policies for all O&M activities, and updating the 
Township website to include a section on stormwater. 
 
She discussed the Township’s Chesapeake Bay Pollution Reduction Plan. She stated that it is 
currently being reviewed by the Township engineer.  She stated that it is a document describing the 
Township’s urbanized area and what type of projects the Township plans to do to reduce pollution 
going into the Chesapeake Bay.  She stated that the current permit is vague but the next permit 
period the Township will have to prove/show how to reduce the phosphorous level by up to 15%.  



She stated that this can be done by planning projects, showing construction details and scheduling 
of implementation to reduction pollution levels.  She gave examples of some projects including 
planning riparian buffers, converting detention basins into bio-basins, or adding rain gardens.  She 
stated that the Township has the new park Gibbons Park at Nolt’s Mill that would be a benefit by 
restoration of the stream banks working with the LCCD and Mill Creek Preservation Association. 
 
She addressed planning items for the next permit including working with the Lancaster Farmland 
Trust to inventory the Township’s Ag. BMPs, the Mapshed analysis of the Mill Creek and 
Conestoga Watersheds and the partnership with surrounding municipalities to model the Pequea 
Creek Watershed. 
 
She listed the goals for 2016 including updating the Township website to include a Stormwater 
page, retrofitting the existing municipal basin to a dry extended detention basin, developing written 
policies and procedures for all O&M activities, completing stormwater infrastructure mapping, and 
enforcing O&M agreements. 
 
Adoption of Chesapeake Bay Pollution Reduction Plan 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the plan has to be submitted by March 31, 2016. He stated that the 
Township engineer is reviewing it and has to seal it for the Township.  He stated that it was 
prepared internally and outlines the actions the Township plans to undertake to reduce pollution 
entering the watershed areas.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the Chesapeake Bay Pollution Reduction Plan.   
Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Old Business: 
 

a. Reduction of Financial Security – Dutch Wonderland: 2249 Lincoln Highway East 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project. No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that there are 2 letters from the Township engineer related to this project.  
The first letter dated February 8, 2016 is the standard reduction request and the second letter 
dated March 2, 2016 is related to revisions that had to be made to the plan due to field conditions 
that were encountered during the construction process. He stated that the applicant has gone 
forward with those revisions and the Township engineer has estimated that it will result in an 
additional cost of $21,322.40. He stated that the Township engineer is recommending that 
additional financial security should be posted as a result.  He stated that the applicant had wanted 
to appear before the Board to request that the additional financial security be waived since it is 
ongoing construction and they plan to complete all the work in the near future.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the reduction of financial security in the amount of 
$146,028.25 leaving a remaining balance of $601,638.14 for Dutch Wonderland: 2249 Lincoln 
Highway East per the Township engineer’s letter dated February 8, 2016.  Mr. Demme seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 



b. Reduction of Financial Security – Esch Manufacturing: 360 Mount Sidney Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project. No one was present. 
 
Mr. Blowers stated that the Township engineer is requesting a reduction in the amount of 
$21,657.00 per a letter dated March 1, 2016. He stated that there are 10 items of concern that 
need to be addressed.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the reduction of financial security in the amount of 
$21,657.00 leaving a remaining balance of $44,084.90 for Esch Manufacturing: 360 Mount 
Sidney Road per the Township engineer’s letter dated March 1, 2016.  Mr. Demme seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan #15-29: 1901 
Millport Road 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project. No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant is actively working on satisfying the conditions of 
approval that were set by the Board when they acted on the plan.  He stated that the applicant is 
requesting an additional 90 days to satisfy all the conditions and record the plan. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the request for the time extension of 90 days to record 
the conditionally approved plan #15-29: 1901 Millport Road.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion 
and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

d. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan #15-22: 5 Strasburg 
Pike 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that this project was approved by the Board in October 2015 and the Board 
granted a 90 day time extension in December 2015.  He stated that staff has not received any 
communication from the applicant that they have been working to address any of the conditions 
of approval.  He stated that staff has suggested either a denial of the request or the approval of a 
shorter time extension of 30 to 60 days. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the request for a time extension of 60 days to record 
the conditionally approved plan #15-22 for Triangle Car Wash at 5 Strasburg Pike.  Mr. Demme 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

e. Request for Waiver of Stormwater Management Ordinance Section – Meadow Ridge 
Subdivision Plan #15-34: 2040 Pine Drive 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  Mr. Sandy Kime was present. 
 



Mr. Kime, ELA Group, introduced Trevor Eby of Ironstone Homes.  Mr. Kime discussed the 
David Miller letter dated February 15, 2016. He reviewed the waiver being requested concerning 
the gutter spread within a street to be not less than one-half the width of the existing travel lane.  
He stated that it is an existing condition and all grating has been done so that they are not 
contributing to that issue.  He stated that to comply with regulations they would have to install 
another inlet upstream opposite another inlet. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the request for the final subdivision plan #15-34 for 2040 
Pine Drive granting the waiver request as recommended on page 2 of the David Miller letter 
dated February 15, 2016 regarding gutter flow.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
New Business: 
 

a. Time Extension re: Tanger Outlets Land Development Plan #16-01: Lincoln Highway 
East 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township has a period of time to review and act on a plan required 
by the MPC and East Lampeter Township’s Ordinance.  He stated that the applicant is working 
on revisions to better comply with the Township ordinance before presenting the plan to the 
Board so they are requesting a 90 day time extension. 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if they were any concerns.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant and 
the Township have attended several meetings with PennDOT to discuss the scope of the traffic 
analysis and some design considerations.  Mr. Blowers stated that the 2 turn lanes are critical.  
Mr. Hutchison agreed and stated that they are an important part of traffic management. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the 90 day time extension for the Tanger Outlets Land 
Development Plan #16-01 on Lincoln Highway East.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Time Extension re: High Associates Land Development Plan #16-02: 355 Pitney Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant submitted and designed based upon the draft zoning 
ordinance.  He stated that it is in the que and ready to go once that ordinance is finalized. 
Mr. Buckwalter asked if the plan would be reviewed under the current ordinance would there be 
problems. Mr. Hutchison stated yes. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the 90 day time extension for the High Land 
Development Plan #16-02 for 355 Pitney Road.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 



c. Pinnacle Premier Land Development Plan #16-03: 58 Pitney Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  Mr. Roger Fry and Mr. Andy 
Fletcher were present. 
 
Mr. Fry introduced Mr. Fletcher as the president of Lancaster Electric who will be occupying the 
site.  He stated that the site is located at 58 Pitney Road.  He stated that they are proposing to 
construct a small warehouse building for storage and materials and improve the parking area.  He 
stated that the frontage along Pitney Road is limited.  He reviewed the David Miller Associates 
letter by stating that they are requesting waivers of #1 the preliminary plan and #2 the plan scale.  
He stated that they are also asking for deferrals of #3 roadway improvements, #4 curbs, and #5 
sidewalks.  He stated currently there is limited need in the area for these types of improvements. 
He stated that they had no other concerns with meeting the remaining engineer’s review 
comments. He reviewed the Lancaster County Planning Commission’s review concerning 
recommendation #1 about the FEMA mapping of the site.  He stated that the design of the plan 
before elevation is to be about one and a half feet out of the ground which is close to the 
elevation the FEMA maps will show.  He stated that they have completed the Elevation 
Certificate to comply with insurance requirements as part of the FEMA process.  He addressed 
the LCPC recommendation #2 stating they are developing an agreement with the neighboring 
property owners and are addressing a pedestrian access walking trail (Conestoga Trail). He stated 
they have no other concerns with the remaining LCPC recommendations. 
 
Chairman Blowers wanted the applicant to be aware that there is the potential in the future the 
deferrals for the roadway, sidewalk and curb improvements could be implemented.  Mr. Fry 
agreed that he understands that could happen in the future.  Mr. Buckwalter stated that the 
Township usually requires an agreement for those deferrals. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Pinnacle Premier Land Development Plan #16-03 
for 58 Pitney Road conditioned upon the Township engineer’s and LCPC review comments 
granting the wavier requests of items #1 and #2 and granting the deferral requests of items #3, 
#4, and #5 with a deferral agreement.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 

d. Stoltzfus Stormwater Management Plan #16-05: 2218 Forry Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project. No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the Board was presented a subdivision near Hartman Station and 
Forry Road which subdivided an existing farm. He stated that the property on the south east 
corner was then divided into 2 properties.  He stated that this property has frontage only on Forry 
Road.  He stated the applicant plans to develop the property with a variety of structures as an Ag. 
Use which does trigger requirements for a Stormwater Management Plan.  He stated that the 
applicant prepared a plan and the Township engineer has provided a review letter.  He stated he 
is not sure why the applicant is not present this evening.  Chairman Blowers asked if this is the 
property that had road frontage issues.  Mr. Hutchison stated that is correct.  He stated that the 
applicant’s consultant received the letter on March 4, 2016 by email.  Mr. Demme asked when 



the Board needs to act on this plan.  Mr. Hutchison stated he was not sure but was fairly certain 
they had time so it would not be required tonight.  Chairman Blowers stated that due to the 
amount of comments on the Township engineer’s letter he felt it best to have the applicant 
present to make sure they can meet the conditions.  
 
The Board tabled this agenda item until their March 21, 2016 meeting. 
 
Other Business: 
 

a. Authorization to Defend Zoning Hearing Board Decision re: Geigley – 2285 Old 
Philadelphia Pike 

 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Zoning Hearing Board rejected the application.  The applicant 
appealed the decision to County court which is the next step in their process of relief.  He stated 
that the Board needs to decide whether they want to defend the Zoning Hearing Boards decision. 
He stated that there cannot be any discussions with the applicant unless the Board decides to 
defend the decision. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked if the issues were related to the outside storage, maintenance of the 
property and the different uses that were not part of the original approval.  Mr. Hutchison replied 
that it is a technical matter related to previous Zoning Hearing Board decisions that were part of 
the property record that set a variety of conditions on operations for the property.  He stated that 
most of the applicants request had to do with not having to comply with some of those previous 
conditions among them being related to outside storage.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked if the Zoning Hearing Board would have to revisit their decision.  
Mr. Hutchison stated no that essentially it puts the Board on behalf of the Township as a whole 
in a position to be able to settle the dispute. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to authorize the Township to defend the Zoning Hearing Board 
Decision regarding the Geigley property at 2285 Old Philadelphia Pike.  Mr. Demme seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Mrs. Judith Rice commented on the property located at 2285 Old Philadelphia Pike. 
 

b. Consistency Review of Various Ordinance Amendments – Upper Leacock Township 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that Ms. Hitchens has drafted a letter to Upper Leacock Township 
regarding the draft ordinance amendments for their Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision & Land 
Development Ordinance and Stormwater Management Ordinance. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the letter regarding the consistency review of various 
ordinance amendments for Upper Leacock Township.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and 
it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Draft New Zoning Ordinance- Discussion 



The Board discussed the Draft Zoning Ordinance.  Topics discussed by the Board related to 
student housing as a use in the Business Park (BP) zone, various sign regulation provisions, 
limitations on residential development in the Business Park (BP) zone, repair facility uses in the 
Industrial 1 (I-1) zone, the requirement to connect new uses in the Industrial 1 (I-1) zone to the 
public sewer system, the size of manufacturing uses in the Bird in Hand Village zone and the 
concept of ADU’s (Additional Dwelling Units). Additionally, the Board reviewed the planned 
time line for action as proposed by staff where the ordinance would be released for formal 
review on March 21, 2016, the required forty-five (45) day review period would begin on March 
24, 2016, the Township Planning Commission would review and make a recommendation to the 
Board on May 10, 2016 and a public hearing would be held by the Board on May 16, 2016 with 
consideration of ordinance adoption would also be on the agenda. 
 

d. Resolution re: Non-Uniformed Employees’ Pension Plan Contribution Rate 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that after a review of the investment results for the pension plan for 2015 a 
change needs to be made to the non-uniformed pension plan for the remainder of the current 
year.  He stated in order to do this a Resolution must be adopted. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the resolution to amend the non-uniformed pension plan 
contribution rate to 3.5%.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 
voice vote. 

RESOLUTION #2016-05 
 
Public Comment: 
 
Mr. Jeff Cutler commented on sign ordinance issues and freedom of speech. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to adjourn the meeting. 
The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to 
be held on Monday, March 21, 2016 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 


















































